State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


April 28, 2017
TIME: 


10:07 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

3rd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:
Charles “Pete” E. Meeks 
Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr.   



Mike W. Moran       


Dawn Adekoya
                                            
Robert L. Purkey, Jr
ABSENT:   
Ed M. Hord, Chairman
Robert “Sonny” Yeatman




Steven Joss

Phylis A. Seman 
STAFF 
PRESENT:       
Steve S. Lakin, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry   

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, DLLR Mechanical Boards 

Kimberly S. Ward, Assistant Attorney General 

Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  

Sean Heeter, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT: Matthew Aird, Premier Lifts
Call To Order
Pete Meeks, Acting Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:07 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on February 24, 2017.  Upon Ms. Adekoya’s Motion, and Mr. Purkey’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved without correction.
Chairman’s Report

There was no Chairman’s report.
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

Mr. Moran gave a report that there were five (5) applications reviewed.  Four (4) applications were approved; one (1) Elevator Contractor and three (3) Elevator Mechanics.  One (1) application was denied because the applicant did not meet the qualifications for licensure.       
B. Complaint Committee Report 
There are no complaints to report at this time.  Complaint Elev-170002 is still under investigation.
C. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey reported that two (2) candidates were tested in March, 2017, one (1) passed and one (1) failed, with a 50% passing rate.  In February, 2017, one (1) candidate was tested and one (1) passed, with a 100% passing rate. Since January 2017, the passing rate is 50%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 73%.  There are currently 804 active licensees.                   

Old Business 
A. Elevator Contractors Employee Licensing Correspondence 
Mr. Meeks stated that the Board should focus on safety in the elevator industry.  He stated that he would like to see more safety for licensees and equipment.  Ms. Bailey stated that the Board has to be careful about safety issues in the industry, however, the Board’s focus is on licensing individuals and making sure they have adequate education, training and experience. Additionally, as Mechanical Licensing Boards our mission is to protect the public by licensing individuals while the Division of Labor and Industry (“DLI”)  handles the safety aspects of elevator equipment.  
Ms. Adekoya questioned the purpose of the Board since “safety” is in the title.  Ms. Bailey stated that the “safety” in the Elevator Safety Review Board is to ensure licensees are safe to work as mechanics. Ms. Bailey gave examples of other Mechanical Licensing Boards, such as Electrical or HVACR stating that those Boards don’t look at equipment or the safety thereof; they ensure that licensees are qualified for a license to install, repair, service, etc. the equipment.  Ms. Bailey stated that you would have to go back to the initial legislation that established the Board to see why the word “Safety” was in the name.  She further stated that the benefit of having DLI representatives and industry members on the Board is that all parties can work together to share safety concerns and work proactively to address safety issues that may arise.   
New Business

Ms. Adekoya recommends the Board meet on a quarterly basis instead of bimonthly.  She proposes that since the 2017 meeting schedule is already decided that the Board begin meeting quarterly in 2018.  AAG Ward stated that it is mandated in statute that the Board convene a minimum of four (4) times a year.  Mr. Meeks voiced a concern that if the Board met quarterly there could be a back log of applications, complaints and old business.  He stated that since Application and Complaint Committees meet prior to Board meetings a potential back log could lengthen the time it takes to conduct committee meetings.  
Mr. Lakin recommended tabling the discussion until the next meeting when more Board members, including the Chair, are present before the Board takes a vote on the number of meetings.  He stated that this will also give staff and Board members time to work out the details of how the condensed meeting cycle would work.  Upon Ms. Adekoya’s motion and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously agrees to table the discussion until the next Board meeting.  
Correspondence
There was no correspondence to report.
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Bailey stated that on May 19, 2017, she will be out for  (8) to twelve (12) weeks for a hip replacement.  She said that she will still be available by phone or email should the Board need to contact her.  Ms. Bailey welcomed the Board’s new Counsel, Kimberly S. Ward, and introduced her to the Board.
Counsel’s Report 
Counsel Ward thanked the Board for having her as Counsel.
Public Comments

There were no Public comments offered.                                      
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for June 23, 2017, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Meeks’ Motion and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:27 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                     __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
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